Fremont Neighborhood Council Board Meeting – August 22, 2016
Board members present:  Matt Gasparich, Pete Hornyack, Linda Clifton, Erik Pihl, Jim Engelhardt, Elfriede Noble, Toby Thaler, Norma Jones, Judie Clarridge.
Stephanie Pure was unable to attend.  Matt opened the meeting and invited everyone to introduce themselves.  Upcoming events:

9/12:  Deadline for Neighborhood Matching Fund Grants (must pre-register)

9/15:  Seattle 2035 Comprehensive Plan, Public Hearing, 2 pm, City Hall, Council Chambers

9/22:  People, Dogs, and Parks Plan, Public Hearing, 6:30 pm, Miller Community Center  
Minutes:  Linda asked that the “Mayor’s News on District Councils:  What’s Next” item in the July minutes be amended to add “City” in the sentence:  “Although City staff may be getting input from the same small group of people, the City audit which gave ideas for broadening input was ignored.”  Norma moved that the minutes be approved as amended.  The motion passed. 
Treasurer’s Report:  Jim reported the following current balances in the FNC’s accounts:
Verity Checking:

$      494.93

46th Street Mural:   $71.39  

Verity Money Market:

   50,192.38




           

PayPal                                            314.05

2016 year-to-date figures for dues/donations total $1,500.54:  $928.54 through PayPal; $572.00 by check. 

Presentation:  N. 39th Apartments – Robert Humble, Hybrid Architecture
Robert shared information on a planned 4-story residential building with 141 units, 5 live-work units, and parking for 65 vehicles, to be built at 3838 Aurora. On the east side of the project is Winslow Place N, an alley.  He reported that neighbors want a pedestrian streetscape along the alley.  The two-bedroom units will have front stoops to aid the residential look on Winslow.  Along Aurora, there will be large planters to provide a buffer with the sidewalk; and open space courtyards.  He stated that about 40% of the units will be studio, 30% will be 1 bedroom, 10%-12% (about 6) will be 2 bedroom. 

Discussion included the need for load/unload parking on side streets (not Winslow) for use by Uber-type transportation, the importance of including bike parking, creating incentives to encourage commercial renters.  A loading zone will be off the parking entrance on Winslow.  Paving the alley with different materials to distinguish between vehicular and pedestrian use.  
Housing Affordability and Livability Agenda (HALA) / Seattle 2035 Update – Pete Hornyak and Toby Thaler  

Pete and Toby are the two remaining Fremont residents of the original five on the Focus Group.  The group includes those in Medium Density Urban Villages such as 12th Avenue on Capitol Hill.  Topics at the meetings have included:  an orientation, the Racial and Social Justice Initiative, and Mandatory Housing Affordability (MHA).  It is MHA that the groups are talking about:  how to get developers to pay or build onsite.  What will impact be on the Design Review process?  How will upzones be handled? 

The meetings will start to be focused on zoning, i.e. what will height of buildings be?  The “grand bargain” is not an open and transparent process.  Toby noted that Fremont has welcomed affordable housing.  In 2008 the FNC invited Capitol Hill Housing to partner on the construction of an 18-unit affordable housing project on Woodland Park Ave N.  
Toby sent a letter of complaint to the City that the two year old SEPA determination of non-significance was still viewed as valid.  The City Council ignored it. 
One important issue is that data needs to be provided on the net difference in affordable housing.  It is not just that a project may provide some number of units of affordable housing.  It is also how many units of affordable housing were lost in the demolition of the existing buildings.

Where on the ground in Fremont will upzoning happen?  In east Fremont and upper Fremont, where the Lowrise Multi-family zones will be upzoned.  MHA will be going through an Environmental Impact Study (EIS) to consider what potential impacts there will be.  Toby said that the FNC needs to respond during the public comment period (deadline:  9/9/16) regarding the scope of the EIS.   The EIS is the one chance for transparency.  He supports the most transparent process possible and the consideration of alternatives.

The focus groups are being presented with where the City says we are.  The “grand bargain” is the emphasis. The group that developed HALA included only two people who were non-developers.
Discussion that it is preferable that the affordable units be included in the buildings to be constructed rather than the developers paying fees which will be used by the City to build affordable housing in isolated locations.  However, it is a complex issue.  The money from fees will be leveraged to gain Federal funds that non-profit organizations will use to build and maintain affordable housing.  The result is that you can get more affordable units through fees than if the units were in the new building.  Further, the affordable housing buildings constructed by fees must remain affordable housing permanently. 

It was also stated that the “grand bargain” is not a contract.  There was discussion that smaller developers do not fare well in the bargain. 
MOTION:  Erik made a motion to conceptually agree to the FNC sending a SEPA scoping letter regarding the HALA upzoning process. Seconded and passed.  Toby will draft the letter.  

There was discussion about the need for more time to fully discuss HALA / Seattle 2035. 

MOTION:  Erik made a motion to set aside 20 – 30 minutes at the September FNC meeting to discuss how to meet the needs of our constituents, with action items.  Pete seconded.  Passed.   Toby will send information out.  
Fremont Neighborhood Project Update:  Helen Tapp Memorial -- Dennis Bateman
Dennis reported that he has been cleaning the Helen Tapp memorial bench daily.  The property owner is very satisfied.  Dennis contacted the owner of Seattle Mosaic Arts who inspected the structure and said that it would be hard to move without damaging it. He has also been in communication with Karimah Edwards, Seattle Parks and Recreation, about incorporating the memorial in the Ernst Park addition, currently being planned. 

Resignation:  Board Member Elfriede Noble

Ms. Noble announced that she had just celebrated her 85th birthday and is resigning from the Board.  The Board thanked her for her many years of participation with the Fremont Neighborhood Council.   
Final Thoughts:
· Jim said that he will not be able to attend the September 26 meeting. 
The meeting was adjourned.  The next board meeting will be Monday, September 26, 2016.
